
 

 

CARTERHATCH JUNIOR SCHOOL T 020 8804 2101  

CARTERHATCH LANE W WWW.CARTERHATCHJUNELT.ORG 

ENFIELD EN1 4JY E ENQUIRIES@CARTERHATCHJUNELT.ORG 

  

HEADTEACHER  MS H McGOVERN  •  DEPUTY HEADTEACHERS  MISS C NEWTON & MRS A FRY 

Carterhatch Junior School is part of the Enfield Learning Trust. The Enfield Learning Trust is a charitable company limited by 

guarantee and registered in England and Wales. Registered Office: Hazelbury Primary School, Haselbury Road, Edmonton, London, N9 

9TT.  Company Number 10309116. 

16 July 2021 
 
 
 
Dear parents and carers 
 
As you may be aware, the Government, via the Department for Education, has now issued new COVID-
19 guidance for schools effective from Monday 19 July 2021.  This is in line with the wider removal of 
COVID-19 restrictions throughout the country from that same date (Step 4 on the roadmap). 
 
As our last day of school is Wednesday 21 July, in line with guidance we will have the same bubble 
system and COVID-19 measures in place for the remainder of this school year.  
 
After the end of summer term, the following changes will be in place, in line with the new guidance: 
  

 Bubble system:  It will no longer be necessary to keep children in bubbles. This means that if your 
child will be taking part in any summer provision, such as summer schools or activity camps, they will 
not be in bubbles. It also means that there will no longer be a bubble system when we return to 
school in September for the start of the new academic year, as things currently stand.  

 

 Face coverings:  Face coverings will no longer be advised for pupils, students, staff and visitors either 
in classrooms or in communal areas.  

 

Although there will be changes as part of the easing of restrictions, as a school we will have outbreak 
management plans in place.  This is required by the Government, to ensure we are prepared to continue 
to operate if there is transmission of the virus in our school or the local community. This will mean that 
if the situation requires it, a bubble system or other measures may need to be temporarily reinstated in 
the future, and we must stress that the safety measures in place will be continually reviewed and 
assessed in accordance with Government and local guidance.  
 
One of the key changes that will take place from 19 July is that education and childcare settings will no 
longer be asked to conduct routine contact tracing.  As with positive cases in any other setting, NHS Test 
and Trace will work with either the positive case – or in the case of children – the parents, carers or 
guardian of the positive case to identify close contacts.  

NHS Test and Trace already manages the contact tracing process for the rest of society – including 
children who have recorded a positive PCR test – and has expertise in supporting people to identify 
close contacts.  

This letter sets out in more detail below how that process will work and what you need to do if your 
child tests positive for COVID-19. 



 

 

Self-isolating and taking a test 
1. If your child has symptoms, they and other members of the household should self-isolate – and you 

should inform their education or childcare setting. You should immediately order a PCR test for them. 
If the PCR result is negative, they and other members of their household can stop self-isolating 
(unless instructed to self-isolate for other reasons). If the PCR result is positive, they, other members 
of their household and any close contacts identified by NHS Track and Trace must self-isolate until 
10 days after the onset of symptoms. 

 
2. If your child has a positive result from a lateral flow device (LFD) test, they and other members of 

the household should self-isolate – and you should inform their education or childcare setting. You 
should immediately order a confirmatory PCR test. If the confirmatory test is taken within two days 
and the result is negative, they and other members of their household can stop self-isolating (unless 
instructed to self-isolate for other reasons). If the confirmatory PCR test is positive (or is taken more 
than two days after the LFD), other members of their household and any close contacts identified by 
NHS Track and Trace must self-isolate until 10 days after the LFD test. 

 
3. PCR tests can be booked online through the NHS Test & Trace website or by calling 119.  

4. PCR test results will be recorded with NHS Test and Trace automatically, but you should also 
communicate the result to the education or childcare setting during term time or summer provision. 

Contact tracing 
5. If your child gets a positive PCR test result, NHS Test and Trace will contact you, using the details you 

registered when ordering the PCR test. You and/or your child will be asked a series of specific 
questions designed to identify who your child has been in close contact with. Being in an education 
or childcare setting with someone who has tested positive for COVID-19 will not necessarily mean a 
person is identified as a close contact.  

 
6. You will be asked to provide the contact details, if you know them, of any of the individuals – or their 

parents or guardians – who have been identified as close contacts. NHS Test and Trace will then get 
in touch with these close contacts and provide appropriate instructions or advice (see below). 

 

Self-isolation and/or testing of close contacts 
 
7. At present, anyone identified as a close contact is legally required to self-isolate and must not attend 

their education or childcare setting (the only exception is if they are participating in a daily contact 
testing trial). Anyone identified as a  non-household close contact by NHS Track and Trace must self-
isolate until 10 days after the date of their most recent contact with that person. If they live in the 
same household, they must self-isolate until 10 days after the date of that person developing 
symptoms (see point 1 above) or, if that person was asymptomatic, the date of their test (see point 
2 above). NHS Test and Trace will notify you of the day on which the self-isolation period ends. 

https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/testing/


 

 

8. Close contacts are also advised to take a PCR test. If the test result is negative, they must still 
complete the full self-isolation period, as the test will not detect all positive cases. If the result is 
positive, they will need to self-isolate for a further 10 days – and NHS Test and Trace will contact 
them to identify any close contacts.  

9. From 16 August, if the close contact is under 18, they will not have to self-isolate (in line with the 
policy for fully vaccinated adults) but will be asked to take a PCR test immediately, other than for 
very young children identified as non-household contacts, and they will not need to self-isolate while 
awaiting the results of the test. If the PCR test is positive, they will be required to self-isolate for 10 
days from the date of the test. NHS Test and Trace will then get in touch to identify close contacts 
(see points 5 and 6 above). Further guidance on these changes to self-isolation will be provided 
shortly. 
 

Please see the full guidance for further details.  
 
As has been the case throughout the pandemic, ensuring the health and safety of our pupils and staff is 
our top priority. As such, we will be continuing to encourage good hygiene including regular hand-
washing, maintaining appropriate cleaning regimes, keeping occupied spaces well ventilated and 
following public health advice on testing, self-isolation and managing confirmed cases of COVID-19. 
 
As was the case at the start of the pandemic when we had to adjust to a new way of life, this new change 
again may inevitably create some uncertainty as we all adapt. However, we will continue to work closely 
together as a school community to ensure the best outcomes for students, staff and our wider 
community.  
 
We recognise how difficult the past 18 months have been and the sacrifices that all families, education 
and childcare settings have had to make. This has been an enormously challenging time for everyone 

and we would like to take the opportunity to thank you for everything you have done. 

If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact the school office and we will 
do all we can to support you. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 
H. McGovern 
 
Headteacher  

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/999602/Schools_guidance_Step_4_update.pdf

